
METRO POLICY ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING RECORD 
June 9, 2004 – 5:00 p.m. 

Metro Regional Center, Council Chambers 
 
Committee Members Present: Charles Becker, Nathalie Darcy, Rob Drake, Andy Duyck, Dave Fuller, 
Gene Grant, John Hartsock, Tom Hughes, Margaret Kirkpatrick, Deanna Mueller-Crispin, Doug Neeley, 
Dan Saltzman, Martha Schrader, Larry Smith 

Alternates Present: Jim Bernard, Tim Crail, Jack Hoffman, Karen McKinney, Alice Norris, Nick Wilson 

Also Present: Charlie Allcock, PGE; Sparkle Anderson, Citizen; Beverly Bookin, CCA/CREEC; Ron 
Bunch, City of Gresham; Hal Bergsma, City of Beaverton; Cindy Catto, AGC; Bob Clay, City of 
Portland; Gary Clifford, Multnomah County; Gary Conkling, CFM; Valerie Counts, City of Hillsboro; 
Danielle Cowan, City of Wilsonville; Bob Durgan, Anderson Construction; Mike Francis, Oregonian; 
Mary Gibson, Port of Portland; Laura Hudson, City of Vancouver; Holly Iburg, Newland 
Communications; Gil Kelley, City of Portland; Stephen Lashbrook, City of Lake Oswego; Charlotte 
Lehan, City of Wilsonville; Diane Lind, Oregon News; Rob Manning, Oregon Public Broadcasting; Irene 
Marvich, League of Women Voters; Leeanne MacColl, League of Women Voters; Doug McClain, 
Clackamas County; Karen McKinney, City of Hillsboro; Lou Ogden, City of Tualatin; Pat Ribellia, City 
of Hillsboro; Doug Rux, City of Tualatin; Jonathan Schlueter, Westside Economic Alliance; Amy 
Scheckla-Cox, Cornelius City Council; Dick Stenson, Tuality Healthcare; Marty Stiven, Stiven Planning 
& Development; Dave Volz, Citizen; Ted Wheeler, Citizen; David Zagel, TriMet 

Metro Elected Officials Present: Liaisons – Carl Hosticka, Council District 3, Susan McLain, Council 
District 4; Brian Newman, District 2 (for David Bragdon); also present in the audience: Rex Burkholder, 
District 5; Rod Park, District 1 

Metro Staff Present: Kim Bardes, Dick Benner, Dan Cooper, Andy Cotugno, Lydia Neill, Randy 
Tucker, Mary Weber, Michael Wetter, Gina Whitehill-Baziuk 

INTRODUCTIONS 

 
Mayor Charles Becker, MPAC Chair, called the meeting to order 5:05 p.m. Those present introduced 
themselves. 
 
1. ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Chair Becker introduced Wilda Parks who will be the citizen member representative for Clackamas 
County and he also announced Ted Wheeler, Multnomah County Citizen member, and Dresden Gregory 
Washington County Citizen alternate. 
 
3. CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS 
 
Chair Becker briefed the members on upcoming topics. He reminded the jurisdictions that they needed to 
submit to Metro their housing reports by June 30th.  
 
4. CONSENT AGENDA 
 
Meeting Summaries for May 12 and May 26, 2004. 
 
Motion: John Hartsock, Clackamas County Special Districts, with a second from Karen McKinney, 

City of Hillsboro, moved to adopt the consent agenda without revision. 
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Vote: The motion passed unanimously. 
 
5. COUNCIL UPDATE 
 
Council Deputy President Newman said he would wait until the industrial lands agenda item since his 
update centered entirely on Ordinance 04-1040A.  
 
6. ORDINANCE 04-1045 
 
Kim Ellis gave a quick overview of the ordinance and said that she was looking for their 
approval of the ordinance. 
 
There was no discussion.  
 
Motion: Rob Drake, Mayor of Beaverton, with a second from Doug Neeley, City of Oregon City, 

moved to approve recommendation to the Metro Council of Ordinance No. 04-1045. 
 
Vote: The motion passed unanimously. 
 
7. METRO COUNCILOR AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCE 04-1040A 
 
Council Deputy President Newman gave an overview of the events that had transpired since the last 
MPAC meeting including the Council proceedings pertaining to Ordinance 04-1040A. He referred to, and 
reviewed, his two handouts, which are attached and form part of the record, and the three large display 
maps at the back of the room during his overview. 
 
Doug Neeley said that there were mayors that were not represented at MPAC and he suggested they be 
allowed to speak at the table.  
 
Motion: Doug Neeley, City of Oregon City, with a second from Tom Hughes, City of Hillsboro, 

moved to allow mayors (or a representative) not at the MPAC table to make presentations 
for their particular jurisdictions. 

 
Vote: The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Doug Neeley said that the Springwater inclusion was an area that was intended to separate the Sandy area 
from the Metro area. 
 
Brian Newman said that area was brought into the boundary in December 2002. At that time the thought 
was that that piece was needed to provide interchange access to the Springwater industrial area. Staff 
realized that it wasn’t critical for the interchange and that it should be an access point located a little 
further to the north, and it violated the Green Corridor agreement between Metro Region and Sandy. 
Metro Council voted not to recommended it. The majority of Council felt that it was difficult to tell 
landowners that that area would be taken out. Also, a concept plan was already in the works for that area. 
Therefore it was decided that the merits outweighed the concerns about the Green Corridor agreement. 
 
Doug Neeley said that MPAC had not received any current correspondence from Sandy. 
 
Andy Cotugno said that they had received verbal communication. 
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Mary Weber said there was written correspondence from Sandy during the 2002 UGB decision period. 
 
Chair Becker said that the Green Corridor was not a specific line. They were talking about a 6-mile 
distance from Sandy. It was ideal industrial land and could be planned with the Springwater project. It 
would provide an additional access point to the industrial area and Springwater. 
 
Gene Grant said that many MPAC members really felt strongly about reconsidering Cornelius. He asked 
if that land was exception land. 
 
Brian Newman said there were two fingers of exception land north of Cornelius separated by some 
resource land.  
 
Gene Grant said that there were good reasons that the 78 acres of resource land in Cornelius was left out. 
The problem with the Wilsonville Frog Pond area was that there was a natural progression of uses along 
I-5 consisting of industrial transitioning into commercial use transitioning into high-density housing and 
then to single-family larger lot housing. Proposing to put industrial uses right up against the single family 
detached housing areas would impact the livability of the neighborhoods. Although it might meet the 
factual criteria, it did not meet the livability criteria. Even if there was enough land to provide transitions 
to industrial uses on that side, they would still create major traffic problems. Traffic will cut through 
residential areas instead of going around. It would be difficult to enforce proper traffic flow. The decision 
by the Council was a 4-3 vote, and there was some obvious sympathy from council about some of these 
concerns. There was a fair consensus on MPAC to ask the Council to reconsider that vote and take that 
acreage out entirely. He said that the south Tualatin area was exception land and could potentially 
jeopardize the whole decision. He referred to Dick Benner’s memo on the conditions where wording had 
been proposed for the area north of the connector, near Tonkin Road, that would be conditioned to come 
in as inner neighborhood and only the area to the south would be designated industrial. 
 
Brian Newman said that those two conditions had been brought up at the Council meeting on the previous 
Thursday. There were additional conditions in the COO recommendation. 
 
Gene Grant said that was further in the packet and mentioned using the corridor as a boundary between 
Wilsonville and Tualatin. 
 
Brian Newman said the first issue was to condition the process so concept planning wouldn’t even begin 
until alignment was selected. Once the alignment was selected the area north of it would be designated as 
inner neighborhood to provide a better transition, and the area south of it would be designated industrial. 
Some flexibility would be needed for both Tualatin and Wilsonville to make necessary or desired changes 
and for planning. 
 
Gene Grant said that meant that the Council recognized that a significant portion of the land on the north 
side wouldn’t be industrial at all. This was only supposed to be an expansion of the boundary for 
industrial land. He said that in his conversations with people there was no longer a consensus about 
pulling out the Tualatin land. He said that the Metro Council should reconsider the issue. One way to deal 
with the high degree of concern was to take a best guess at where the alignment would be located and 
then exclude the area north of that: it would be removed because it was always intended to be residential 
and non-industrial. He said it might be a better approach to bring it in with those conditions. He said that 
he understood that Wilsonville was willing to serve the industrial area to the south. In terms of the whole 
process, the anger resulted from the sense that the Council did not work with MPAC and the cities in 
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advance of making a decision. He felt had they done that they could have arrived at a compromise at the 
hearing and not had the fallout anger afterwards. The role of MPAC was more than that of a planning 
commission to a city council. Planning commissions were not cities and did not have to implement the 
way cities did, and they did not face a possible recall if the wrong decision was made. Whether it was in 
the charter or not the relationship ought to be more like the JPACT relationship.  
 
Rob Drake said that as the Council moved towards making decisions, they should look carefully at 
whether land was EFU land or exception land and balance that with state goals. He said that they also 
needed to balance economic issues. The parcel south of Tualatin was exception land and the decision still 
needed to be made about the 99W and I-5 connector. He said it might be problematic to bring in land that 
may or may not be in alignment with the connector road, and it did not make sense to make that decision 
up front. He suggested that this could be the first property looked at in the next periodic review. The 99W 
and I-5 connector would not be a tiny road and would have a major impact on the area. 
 
Tom Hughes said that MPAC was not just another special interest group for the Metro Council, but rather 
the official designated representatives and voice of local governments. That did not mean that the Metro 
Council had to take MPAC advice, but they had a requirement under state law under Goal 2 to coordinate 
with local government. The intention of the charter and state law was to use MPAC as a vehicle through 
which the Metro Council coordinated. He said that if the goal of the Council was to avoid being remanded 
or overturned in court on the UGB decision then they had focused too much on Goal 14 to the exclusion 
of Goal 2. He suggested that not only was Metro in violation of Goal 2, but that they also had raised 
questions about the Metro charter authority. If Metro directed local governments on an action that 
required them to spend structured hours and transportation dollars to accommodate that action, then 
Metro was controlling those services, which according to the Metro charter, could only be extended by a 
vote of the people. The people had not voted to extend that authority to Metro on this issue. He said that if 
they did not want to have the decision remanded then they needed to apply the criteria that Metro 
established and take into account state law criteria as well. He said he would add a criterion that the 
controlling jurisdiction was willing and capable to provide the services that would be needed. 
 
Doug Neeley said he had an issue with excluding exception land and including EFU land.  
 
Tim Crail said that when they were discussing what they would bring in and whether they were bringing 
in more than was required, there was some discussion about the fact that things were included for Metro’s 
consideration. He said that MPAC was giving input while recognizing that it was Metro’s decision on 
what land to include and exclude. The fact that they had included 150 acres more than was necessary so 
that Metro could decide on the balance of parcels needed and this was the correct way to get to the 
required 1,200 acres. He said he recognized that Goal 2 required that Metro work with the jurisdictions 
and that was what he thought happened throughout the whole process. 
 
Susan McLain said that the decision they were working on at present was the last 5% of the 2002 
decision. She emphasized that this was just part of the 2002 decision and that this part would go with the 
2002 part to the state as a whole package. She said that the discussion was valuable. 
 
Jack Hoffman said that the real issue was coordination. The process was at a point where the Metro 
Council needed to recognize that there were basically 1.3 million people in the region, there were 24 
cities, 3 counties with about 150 elected officials, and then 7 Metro councilors. It was important to 
respect, trust, listen to, and consult with the elected mayors of the different cities. Cities represent 
people’s community and sense of place, and when a city said that they could not service an area, then that 
needed to be explored and not just disregarded. If a city or jurisdiction had legitimate concerns about 
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servicing an area then that should be considered. In 2005-2007 they would have to move the boundary 
again for the residential need, and it would be tougher and more contentious because they were running 
out of land options. 
 
Brian Newman said that ultimately it would go on to LCDC and then to the court of appeals. He said it 
was not true that Metro only used the hierarchy of land to trump everything. The COO recommendation 
did skip over some land but there was a difference between taking a risk and picking a fight. The Metro 
Council’s concern was that they were hearing big red flags about the south Tualatin area. It was all 
exception land, and it did meet the criteria in state law. All the good arguments heard about that area were 
legitimate policy concerns, but the Metro Council was concerned that ultimately they would not prevail in 
the court of appeals. He asked the committee if they felt that that risk was worth taking and whether or 
not all the land that they were trying to bring in, land that they hoped would be shovel ready, could wait 
to be adjudicated or remanded. He said that he wanted their guidance about weighing those concerns. 
 
Dan Saltzman said he had understood that the Metro Council had looked at increasing the industrial refill 
rate from 52 to 54. 
 
Brian Newman said that MPAC had considered an amendment to reduce the need number down to 1,200 
acres. That was based on having found acres in Wilsonville and Oregon City. Councilor Burkholder had a 
second amendment to take it a step further and to reduce the need by an additional 194 acres.  
 
Dan Saltzman suggested that they should focus on that in their discussion also. 
 
Tom Hughes said that they might end up in the court of appeals one way or another but they may get 
surprised depending on how the land was parceled out. He said that they were in general agreement that 
to bring land into the UGB for industrial use knowing that it would not be used for that purpose was a 
silly thing to do. He said that was not an accurate interpretation of state law. The argument could be made 
that they were avoiding that exception land in order to avoid a conflict with Goal 2. It would be better to 
take the risk and make the best case that the legal minds could put together, and go united to LCDC with a 
strong commitment about the decision. He said he felt that would be a better strategy. 
 
Chair Becker opened the discussion to the Mayors not sitting at the table. 
 
Charlotte Lehan said that Wilsonville was not unwilling to serve, but also not eager to serve, more 
industrial land in southern Tualatin given the jobs and housing balance in the community. She said that it 
had always been assumed by Wilsonville that some portion of that southern area around the prison would 
be designated as industrial and Wilsonville would serve it. The agreement that the City of Wilsonville has 
with Tualatin was that they would not proceed north with any annexation plans until the connecter issue 
was settled. She said that some good points had been made about the acknowledged comprehensive plans. 
They also had a lot of acknowledged master plans for sewer, water, storm water, and transportation. 
Before an expansion they were supposed to do a Transportation Systems Plan (TSP). Metro did not have 
the ability to do a TSP and Wilsonville had just finished theirs. It had taken six years to finish the plan 
and that of course it did not anticipate adding more industrial land in that area which would greatly skew 
the TSP. She said she agreed that if they were going to face litigation on these decisions it would be better 
to go to the state together. MPAC’s goal was to find a compromise that most jurisdictions could support 
going forward to LCDC with.  
 
Lou Ogden said he could spend a lot of time talking about the particulars of the south Tualatin area, or 
they could talk about the illogic of bringing in land on an industrial decision that would not be used for 
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industrial purposes, or slopes, or even the criteria itself. He said that he was not certain that there were 
many people actually thrilled with many of the sites that were coming in, not just the south Tualatin site. 
However, since there was a constraint on land over the next 20 years, people would build where they had 
to, and if the market factors were right then they could turn a profit doing so. Therefore, almost anything 
that they designated inside the UGB would become urbanized. That was a problem. Tualatin did not in 
general oppose the notion of Wilsonville having some more industrial land to the north. It was the notion 
of a corridor in that area that was problematic. If they were to condition the land not to be developed until 
that connector alignment was determined then that land would be constrained because there wasn’t $150 
million dollars to build that road at this time. He said that meant that they would have to meet the land 
need somewhere else or change the number of acres needed.  
 
Amy Sheckla-Cox, representing the City of Cornelius, said that Cornelius would really appreciate MPAC 
and the Metro Council reconsidering the inclusion of Cornelius in the expansion. She said that Cornelius 
was in dire need of more industrial land. The community in Cornelius was made up of about 80% housing 
and they had some of the longest commute times in the region. She said that Cornelius would be thrilled 
to include the 91-acre parcel and that the desire for the additional 78-acre parcel (to the north) was about 
creating a transportation corridor through both pieces and creating efficient use in terms of utilities and 
the costs to serve. She emphasized that no one in Cornelius, however, wanted the 78 acres to get in the 
way of bringing in the 91 acres. She said that she had heard a lot of conflicting information pertaining to 
that 78-acre parcel, and she urged that people check their resources, including the farm bureau.  
 
Doug Neeley said that Oregon City also had farmland near the urban center where the people wanted to 
stop farming. He said that there would always be some farmers who wanted to capitalize on their land 
value by being included in the city. He said that they could not develop their land-use policy based on 
individual owner concerns and continue to have a functioning agricultural community. The heart of land-
use policy was to protect valuable farm and timberlands, and that was something he did not think they 
should let go of.  
 
Amy Sheckla-Cox emphasized that that was not her only reason to include the 91-acres. She said that the 
Cornelius UGB had not been expanded for about 30 years. At that time they were a town of 5,000 people 
but now their population was over 10,000 people. Unfortunately, with 80% of the land used for housing 
there wasn’t much left for industrial expansion.  
 
Doug Neeley said that those lands were once considered primarily farmland and he was presuming that 
had changed over time. He wanted to know if she had information or data on that. 
 
Amy Sheckla-Cox said that she did not have specific data on that but Cornelius did have a very 
unbalanced community and she felt that needed to be addressed and emphasized.  
 
Rob Drake said that Cornelius was not a complete city because it only had residential growth. He said that 
the region and Metro were trying to move towards a complete city concept where there was a better 
balance between jobs and housing. In Cornelius people were forced to leave to find jobs. Continuing that 
situation would exasperate the regional transportation problem. He said that Cornelius and Forest Grove 
were not complete cities and that they were so unbalanced that they were fighting every day to keep the 
library open and provide services. Without the industrial service base they would not be able to function 
as a complete/full-service city, and that goes back to state goals and balancing the region.  
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Motion: Gene Grant, City of Happy Valley, with a second from Jack Hoffman, City of Lake 

Oswego, moved to recommend to Metro Council to reconsider their action to: 
a) remove the north portion of Frog Pond in Wilsonville 
b) add to the COO recommendation for the Cornelius area (91 acres) 
c) remove the north half of the Tualatin area. 

 
Rob Drake said that he understood that MPAC had once voted to keep all that (north portion between 
Tualatin and Wilsonville) out. He wanted to know if this was a different decision. 
 
Gene Grant said that based on Wilsonville’s indication that they would not be “unwilling” to serve the 
south half of that area they should allow that portion to come in for industrial purposes and to exclude the 
northern half only. 
 
Rob Drake said that he got the feeling that Mayor Lehan wasn’t even lukewarm on servicing the southern 
half of that area. 
 
Doug Neeley asked if they were still thinking of conditioning it in terms of the access alignment. 
 
Gene Grant said that he was not making any changes to the condition that they get the alignment fixed 
first before they allow any concept planning or zoning to go forward. He said it was a bad idea to keep 
that out, as they could not have a finding that would survive legally that allowed them to keep that out to 
reduce the value or cost of that alignment.  
 
Substitute 
Motion: 

Dan Saltzman, City of Portland, with a second from Andy Duyck, Washington County, 
moved to recommend to the Metro Council to reduce the need 500-600 acres by adjusting 
the refill and capture rate.  

 
Doug Neeley said that the 1,200-acre total was a reduced number and was the number put forward in the 
recommendation by MPAC. He said that if they changed the need number they would then have to revisit 
other things and might not be any happier by the end of the process. 
 
Rob Drake said that both statewide and in the region there was a need for industrial land. He said that 
they were now talking about tinkering with the numbers, and if the governor was at the table he would be 
concerned. He said that he was happy with the progress they had made because usually MPAC felt like 
the movie “Groundhog Day” where they revisited the same issues over and over again. This region had a 
need for industrial land and he said he did not think this was the direction that they wanted to go. He said 
that a decision like that would be killing the options for the region to stay economically viable, and to 
create and attract new industry. He said he would not support reducing the need number. 
 
Andy Duyck said he could not support the original motion because it had too many specifics in it. He said 
that he did support going back to table and working through the process. He said that most of the 
members were upset about not working together in a process. He said that he agreed with some of the 
Council amendments and not with others. 
 
John Hartsock said that they were really running out of time to do a lot more analysis. The Council was 
going to meet the next day and he wanted to give them something specific to consider. There was good 
reason to get the current periodic review over with and June 24th would sort of be the end of the train. 
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Gene Grant said he was sympathetic to what Mayor Drake had said about the need for industrial land. He 
said he had tried to get a motion on the floor that worked for everybody. He said he would support a 
motion that removed the part about refill rate and just leave that up to the Metro Council to decide what 
they would substitute for the “fake” industrial land on the north side of Tualatin and bring in some 
industrial land somewhere else that would be utilized.  
 
Dan Saltzman said that if it was going to be challenged by courts it seemed that there was risk to 
including areas that people did not want and excluding substantive areas.  
 
Doug Neeley said that removing pieces and adding pieces was how they got where they were. He said 
that he did not know of another way to do it. 
 
Jack Hoffman said that June 24th might not be written in concrete, and perhaps they could petition for a 
30-day delay from LCDC. 
 
Tom Hughes said that historically, one of the reasons previous decisions were remanded was due to the 
fact that they started out with one set of numbers and ended up with another set of numbers. It was felt 
that no one could trust the final numbers. He said that he did not like the 70% for warehousing and 
distribution figure, but at this stage of the game there was no point in going back and trying to figure on 
new numbers. Then no one would feel they could trust the numbers. 
 
Dan Cooper said that the history of this at the time of the previous decision was that they actually had two 
numbers on the books that were inconsistent. Having two numbers at once was how the decision got 
remanded. 
 
Nick Wilson said that there was a lot of work that lead to the MPAC decision and they finally got through 
it all and now on basis of a 1-hour of discussion they were talking about tweaking it. He said they ought 
to forward the motion to ask the Metro Council to reconsider the motion as they submitted it the first 
time. 
 
Doug Neeley said that the Metro Council was making their decisions on a more broad scale and they were 
concerned about the EFU lands. For some jurisdictions that was an issue and not for others, but it did 
seem to be based on a jurisdictional basis and he hoped they could agree to some give and take. He said 
he felt that Gene Grant’s original motion succeeded at that. 
 
Vote: The motion failed with 4 yea votes: Crail, Duyck, Mueller-Crispin, and Saltzman and 11 

nay votes: Becker, Darcy, Drake, Fuller, Grant, Hartsock, Hoffman, Hughes, Neeley, 
Schrader, and Wilson (Smith was late and did not participate on this vote). 

 
Chair Becker reviewed the original motion to recommend to Metro Council to reconsider their action to a) 
remove the north portion of Frog Pond in Wilsonville, b) add to the COO recommendation for the 
Cornelius area (91 acres), and c) remove the north half of the Tualatin area. 
 
Amendment 
to the 
Motion: 

Rob Drake, City of Beaverton, with a second from Tom Hughes, City of Hillsboro, moved 
to recommend to Metro Council to amend the main motion to eliminate all of the Tualatin 
land and add the Evergreen portion. 
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Gene Grant said that the problem was the state hierarchy and the exceptions lands located there. The fact 
that they did not have the road alignment did not justify violating that hierarchy. The best way to spur 
completion of that alignment, including funding and planning, was to get the land to the south within the 
UGB. That would push them to move forward more quickly. He said that this land was a better choice 
and that they should stick with the state land hierarchy.  
 
Tim Crail said he would vote no on this and possibly the rest of the motions. He said he felt that their role 
at MPAC was to make those tough decisions and weigh all the factors and points of view. He said that he 
couldn’t say he agreed with all they had done, but he was willing to defer to the Metro Council and he 
would vote no on this and any subsequent motions that were similar.  
 
Tom Hughes said that when the Department of Agriculture studied the area Evergreen came up 
reasonably low on their list of good farmland, particularly because they did not want to go all the way to 
the Sunset Highway. This policy did two things: it removed the better farmland from the request and it 
established a hard line along the creek. The other hard line was the airport to the west. Evergreen was 
within the area where jobs would be created. He said he understood the numbers pertaining to warehouse 
and distribution and Evergreen was not too likely to develop into warehouse and distribution. He said that 
the area was productive industrial land that had the potential to produce jobs for the region and to 
develop. 
 
Chair Becker reiterated the amendment to the motion. 
 
Andy Cotugno said that the Drake amendment would remove 339 acres and add 357 acres. 
 
Gene Grant said that if the main motion passed as stated, then the Council would probably replace it with 
the land out in Hillsboro. He said he wasn’t specifying that that was where they should do it, but rather to 
leave it up to council to decide where to make it up. 
 
Vote: The motion failed with 5 yea votes: Drake, Duyck, Fuller, Hughes, Wilson and 10 nay 

votes: Becker, Crail, Darcy, Grant, Hartsock, Hoffman, Neeley, Saltzman, Schrader, and 
Smith. 

 
Tim Crail asked for clarification on what was in and out.  
 
Brian Newman said it would remove all of Wilsonville east, which was Frog Pond; remove the north 
portion of south Tualatin; add back the COO recommendation for 91 acres of Cornelius, and if there was 
a difference of acreage then the Council had latitude to decide where to make that up. 
 
Rob Drake said that he did recognize that there was a willingness by Hillsboro to add to their industrial 
land, and as it would be good for the county and the region, perhaps they should ask Council to add the 
acreage at Evergreen to make up for what was taken out of Tualatin. 
 
Amendment 
to the 
Motion: 

Rob Drake, City of Beaverton, with a second from Doug Neeley, City of Oregon City, 
moved to recommend to Metro Council to amend the main motion to add the Evergreen 
portion. 

 
Tom Hughes said that while he would like to have them consider Evergreen he was not necessarily 
anxious to go on record as saying that should be the only option. The intention of MPAC would be to 
leave the council flexibility.  
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Doug Neeley said he was willing to second the motion with that caveat.  
 
 
Vote: The motion passed with 11 yea votes: Becker, Drake, Duyck, Fuller, Grant, Hartsock, 

Hoffman, Hughes, Neeley, Smith, and Wilson and 3 nay votes: Crail, Saltzman, and 
Schrader and 1 abstention: Darcy 

 
Chair Becker called for a vote on the main motion which was to:  

Recommend to Metro Council to reconsider their action to: 
a) remove the north portion of Frog Pond in Wilsonville 
b) add to the COO recommendation the Cornelius portion (91 acres) 
c) remove the north half of the Tualatin portion 
d) recommend that the Council consider among other areas under consideration parts of 

the Evergreen area to meet the balance of the need. 
 
Vote: The main motion passed with 11 yea votes: Becker, Drake, Fuller, Grant, Hartsock, 

Hoffman, Hughes, Neeley, Schrader, Smith, and Wilson and 4 nay votes: Crail, Darcy, 
Duyck, and Saltzman 

 
Brian Newman said the Council meeting for the next day was a public hearing with no action scheduled. 
The Ordinance was on the Council schedule again on June 17th for discussion and possible action. The 
final action was scheduled for June 24th. He asked that Chair Becker, or his designate formally present the 
new motion from MPAC and that the Metro staff draft an amendment for consideration reflecting this 
action for consideration on June 17th. He said that he hoped that they could all be allies through the rest of 
the process.  
 
Carl Hosticka said that he wasn’t sure if the motion intended to take out half of the Tualatin area and 
suggested more precise language.  
 
Gene Grant said that he had specified the north end. He also said it was his hope that there would be more 
discussion by the two mayors involved to determine that line to as close as they could. 
 
Tim Crail said that the language agreed upon was just a way to throw it back to the Council to figure out. 
He said that it really didn’t work as a strong amendment that included everything. 
 
 
There being no further business, Chair Becker adjourned the meeting at 6:50 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Kim Bardes 
MPAC Coordinator 
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AGENDA ITEM 

DOCUMENT 
DATE 

 
DOCUMENT DESCRIPTION 

 
DOCUMENT NO. 

#5 Consent Agenda 6/8/04 Minutes from the May 26th meeting 
that were not completed for 
distribution until 6/8/04 

060904-MPAC-01 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/4/04 Memo from Dick Benner to MPAC re: 
Metro Council’s June 3 Revisions to 
Ordinance 04-1040 (Industrial Lands) 

060904-MPAC-02 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/4/04 Ordinance No. 04-1040A and exhibits  060904-MPAC-03 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/2/04 Letter from Mayor Drake of Beaverton 
to Metro Council President Bragdon 
re: Beaverton’s Position on UGB 
Amendments to Add Industrial Land 

060904-MPAC-04 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/8/04 Letter from the State of Oregon, 
Department of Agriculture, Rick 
Gustafson and Katy Coba to Council 
President Bragdon and Council 
Members 

060904-MPAC-05 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/8/04 Memorandum from Chuck Becker, 
Mayor of Gresham to MPAC 
Members re: Pending UGB decision 

060904-MPAC-06 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/9/04 Letter from Tuality Healthcare, 
Richard V. Stenson to MPAC re: 
Medical Facilities 

060904-MPAC-07 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/8/04 Letter from Canyon Creek Meadows 
Homeowners Association Diane Hill 
to Mayor Charlotte Lehan and the 
Wilsonville City Council re: Canyon 
Creek Meadows Homeowners 
Association and the Industrial Lands 
decision 

060904-MPAC-08 
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#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/8/04 Letter from Canyon Creek Meadows 
Homeowners Association Diane Hill 
to David Bragdon and the Metro 
Council re: Canyon Creek Meadows 
Homeowners Association and the 
Industrial Lands decision 

060904-MPAC-09 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/9/04 Metro memo from Richard Benner to 
MPAC re: Conditions Upon Lands 
Added to UGB 

060904-MPAC-10 

#7 Metro Councilor 
Amendments to 
Ordinance 04-
1040A 

6/9/04 2 pages of spreadsheets from Brian 
Newman to MPAC 
members/alternates 

060904-MPAC-11 

    
 


